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Chair Greenlick and members of the committee, thank you for hearing SB 722A and for the opportunity to testify before you today.  For the record, I am Senator Elizabeth Steiner Hayward, Senate District 17.  I’m also a family physician, and in that role spend significant time working in the community at-large and with patients individually on issues of disease prevention. So much of medicine is focused on treating diseases once they occur, but I believe it is even more important to use the tools and knowledge we have to educate patients about their risks and options and help them make important decisions that keep them healthy.  

For that reason, I am here to talk to you today about the role I believe the state should play in increasing education and prevention efforts in relation to the human papilloma virus (HPV).  HPV is known to cause a range of health problems including genital warts and many different types of cancer including cervical cancer, oral cavity and pharyngeal cancers and anogenital cancers.  There are approximately 23,000 abnormal pap smears, 120 new cases of cervical cancer and 40 deaths from cervical cancer in Oregon each year which can be attributed to HPV.  HPV is the most common type of sexually transmitted disease, yet there is a lot of misinformation out there among patients and healthcare providers alike about the disease and tools available for prevention.  
There are currently two forms of HPV vaccine that have been approved, each of which is given in a three-dose series.  The bivalent version has shown to successfully prevent two HPV types, 16 and 18, which cause 70% of cervical center.  The quadrivalent HPV vaccine also prevents HPV 6 and 11, which causes 90% of genital warts.  The quadrivalent vaccine has also been shown to protect against cancers of the penis, vagina and anus.  The Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) of the CDC has long recommended the HPV vaccine for girls and since October 2011 has also recommended the quadrivalent vaccine for males. However, rates of HPV vaccination remain low in Oregon and throughout the country and have decreased in the last several years.  In 2012, three-dose HPV vaccine uptake in Oregon for males and females was only 3.4% in 11-12 year olds, 11.0% of 13-15 year olds and 15.7% in 16-18 year olds.

The Oregon Health Authority (OHA) has taken some important steps to improve education about HPV and the risks and benefits of vaccination; however, I believe we need to do more to protect our children from devastating cancers.  SB 722A would require OHA to analyze what is known about HPV in Oregon and what policies and programs are in place to improve HPV prevention.  It would also require HPV to identify gaps in current public and provider knowledge about HPV and to develop a plan to improve prevention efforts as an addendum to the statewide Cancer Control Plan to be submitted to the legislature by September, 2014.  
